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ϯ 

David Jacques - Talk at SWGS 
 
On 1 March 2016, famous archaeologist David 
Jacques, Project Director of the Blick Mead dig in 
Amesbury and Senior Research Fellow in 
Archaeology at the University of Buckingham, 
delivered a talk at South Wilts to a packed room of 
students and staff.  David spoke about his discoveries 
at the site since he began excavations in 2005.  
Fighting limited funding and limited support, his team 
has recovered countless artefacts pre-dating anything 
previously found on the Stonehenge landscape, including the oldest occupied 
settlement in the United Kingdom.  David provided us with some fascinating reasons 
why Stonehenge might be located here and I am sure those who went to the talk are 
now after some pink flint!  
 
I know David has managed to inspire many of you to further investigate the site and 
even contemplate careers in archaeology.  Thank you to all who attended the talk, 
particularly to Mrs Stammers for her help and support. 

(Hannah Kidner 12D) 

UPDATES FROM MRS CHILCOTT 
 
We are currently awaiting notification as to whether our bid to improve road safety 
along Stratford Road has been successful.  With the support of Councillor 
Mary Douglas, money has been allocated to provide a óbuildoutô, which will help 
pedestrian safety directly outside the school.  Assemblies have recently focussed on 
road safety.  
 
We are also waiting to see if our application to Sport England has been successful to  
enable the school to replace the existing running track. 
 
Miss Lanham and Mrs Jeffery will return to school after Easter.  I would like to express 
my thanks to some former colleagues, Mrs Jouahri, Mr Crouch and Mr Scrivener who 
covered in their absence.  Mrs McAllister will be joining the Maths department. 
 
Miss Corp has replaced Mrs Passam as KS3 Pastoral Manager. 
 
I would like to take this opportunity to wish everyone a very Happy Easter. 
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New Pastoral Support Manager for Lower School 
 
We were very sad that Julie Passam left at Christmas, as she was a 
super support to the Pastoral Area and to the students in Lower 
School.  
 
However, we now have Antonia Corp, who joins us from HR at 
school.  Antonia can be contacted in the Pastoral Support Office 
from 9.15am ï 5pm every day, and you can email her on 
óajc@swgs.wilts.sch.ukô. 
 
Antonia is very excited to become part of the Lower School team.  
She has been a great support on many school trips and so many of 
the younger girls know her from the French/German trips, or one-day trips in Activities Week. 
 
Here is her take on her new challenge: 
 
ñIôm very pleased to be joining the Pastoral Team here after six years getting to know the 
school as HR Manager.  This change of direction has been a steep learning curve so far but 
Iôve enjoyed it all!  Iôm looking forward to continuing the great work the Pastoral team already 
do, helping create a safe, welcoming and caring environment for the girls, and supporting them 
so that each student enjoys their time at school.ò 
 
We welcome Antonia wholeheartedly to our team. 

(Mrs H Timperley) 

Video Call to China  
 
On 7 March, the international prefects had the amazing opportunity to take part in a Skype call 
to our Chinese link school, Nanhai No.1 Middle School.  To take account of the six hour time 
difference we had to be at school bright and early to start at 8.00am.   
 
The Chinese students were eager to tell us all about their hobbies, music and day-to-day life.  
We were told that on a normal day the Chinese students wake up at 5.30am and suddenly our 
8.00am start hardly seemed so bad!  It was fascinating to find out that their music culture was 
very similar to ours; One Direction, Rihanna and Jessie J being only some of their favourite 
artists.  We were surprised to say the least at their request for us to sing them Jessie Jôs song 
óPrice Tagô, they even joined in at points during the song!  They also amazed us with solo 
singing performances and even a Kung Fu demonstration.  We told them all about our popular 
music and also the music 
opportunities at South Wilts.  We 
also prepared a little to talk to them 
about sport in school and the 
English festivals; Motherôs Day, 
New Year and Easter.  We were 
really impressed by their level of 
English and it was fascinating to be 
able to, so instantly, contact 
likeminded young people so many 
miles away.  We all really enjoyed it 
and hope to do it again soon and 
plan to become pen pals. 
(Amy Webster 12F) 
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International Womenôs Day 
 
This year, I was invited by my MP, John Glen, to spend a day in Parliament for International 
Women's Day.  Designed to celebrate the achievements of women around the world, empower 
women and to raise awareness of gender-related issues, the day is held annually on 8 March 
and this year was marked by events focused around a #PledgeForParity hashtag. 
 
As well as bumping into Labour Leader Jeremy Corbyn in the Houses of Parliament cafeteria, 
catching a glimpse of Education Secretary Nicky Morgan and grabbing a selfie with one of my 
favourite MPs, the outspoken feminist Jess Phillips, the day gave me a valuable insight into the 
workings of Parliament.  Watching the Women and Equalities Select Committee in session, 
attending a cross-party debate on womenôs issues and going on a tour of Number 10 Downing 
Street, were all fascinating experiences which I felt very privileged to be included in.  In 
particular, I was impressed to see how all the female politicians I saw speak, seemed more 
than willing to bypass party differences in order to work together on tackling womenôs issues, 
such as the gender pay gap, government cuts to women's refuge centres and misogyny on 
social media.  Listening to many of them speak, I would not have known which party they were 
from.  Rather than being so-called órabid feministsô, they all seemed to recognise that gender 
equality was an issue, which, in general, transcends partisanship, and in many cases, for 
example, cuts to domestic violence services, eclipses short-term policy decisions. 
 
The day opened my mind to other viewpoints on gender-related issues, such as positive 
discrimination.  In pursuit of equal gender representation in the Commons, the Labour Party 
uses All-Women Shortlists, which require all candidates standing for the local party's 
nomination for MP in a constituency to be women.  I was previously of the view that this 
method can perhaps exclude a more able man in favour of a less able woman, and that they 
patronise women who might see their success as a result of their competition being eliminated.  
However, the argument was made by a peer from the engineering industry that methods of 
positive discrimination do not hinder well-qualified men, but rather redress the in-built bias in 
the system which favours men, thus making the selection process an equal playing field.  
Simply by virtue of gender, rather than genuinely being less-qualified, women are 
disadvantaged.  Therefore, giving women a leg-up to the same level of opportunity as a man is, 
by definition, not even discrimination as it does not guarantee an advantage.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Cont.                  
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I was also of the commonly held view that women were genuinely limited in their working life 
due to having to take time out of work to have children.  But the point was raised that with 
increasing life expectancy, changes to the retirement age and changing employment patterns, 
women are not so disadvantaged in the long-term.  If the average woman's working life is just 
over fifty years (and this is expected to rise) and she takes out 3-4 years of parental leave, it 
would be common for a woman to have 'caught up' in terms of seniority of position, experience 
gained and salary in less than 10-15 years with a male counterpart.  Certainly by the end of her 
working life, the time taken out for children would be unnoticeable.  Aside from the individual 
woman, new legislation allowing parents the ability to allocate parental leave between them as 
they choose removes the pressure on women to even take much time out of work, and goes 
some way to de-stigmatise the stay-at-home dad and breadwinner mother.                                                          
 
A highlight of my day was most definitely going to Number 10 Downing Street.  The seemingly 
elusive building had a surprisingly homely feel, despite the number of busy offices everywhere 
and the displays of many valuable artefacts.  An original portrait of Mary Queen of Scots hung 
almost unnoticeably behind a door, a Moore statue was casually tucked into a dark corner of a 
corridor, while a magnificent portrait of Elizabeth I presided over a large marble fireplace.  
Reminders of Number 10's historical baggage of course included the black and white portraits 
of each British Prime Minister hanging on the famous yellow staircase, as well reminders of 
Number 10's great significance today, such as the 2012 Olympic torch carried down the 
Thames by David Beckham himself, a neon work by well-known Tory supporter Tracey Emin, 
and an artistôs impression of the controversial Garden Bridge - accused of being Boris Johnson 
and George Osbourneôs ópet projectô -  framed and symbolically placed in between large 
photographs of the Queen.  

(Charlotte Araya Moreland 13G) 
 

Online Safety Advice 
 
Have a quick look at: https://www.thinkuknow.co.uk/parents/ for the latest advice and guidance 
for keeping young people safe while online. 

(Mr S Jones) 

https://www.thinkuknow.co.uk/parents/
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Biology Olympiad 2016 
 
Well done to all those who participated in this extremely 
challenging National Competition.  We are delighted that so 
many girls were particularly successful.  
 
Congratulations to this yearôs medal winners who are invited to an awards ceremony in London 
in July.  

Gold medal ï Madeleine Morelli-Batters and  Amy Wolstenholme. 
 
Silver medal ï Tilly Clark and Jasmine Thayer. 
 
Bronze medals ï Meg Dunlop, Juliana Hemesley and Eleanor Lockwood. 

(Mrs A Wilkes) 

SCIENCE 

GCHQ Languages Challenge 
 

A few months ago we decided to take part in the GCHQ Competition.  We wanted to participate in 
this challenge to improve our language and presenting skills, as well as boosting our confidence.  
The completion involved researching a French or German region of our choice, which we then 
had to present in our chosen language.  We chose Annecy as our French region.  We all 
researched different areas and did our initial presentation a couple of weeks later.  Out of the five 
groups that entered, we were chosen to represent the school in the competition.  The next stage 
was even more nerve-racking and involved presenting our presentation to all of the lower school 
ï in French!  We filmed our entry in the hope that we would get into the final round of the 
competition, which we did!  Weôre off to the Final on 29 April.   
 
Our experience has been a challenge and our success was definitely unexpected, but we want to 
encourage other students to take part in future competitions as we have all enjoyed and learned 
a lot from this experience. 

(Apthi Bandi, Bethany Brewer, Emily Curtis and Eva Hurst - 9W) 

MODERN FOREIGN LANGUAGES 

Spelling Bee 
 

Since September, we and the rest of Year 7 have been taking part in a national spelling bee, but 
instead of in English, 7A and 7B have been doing it in French and 7E, 7N and 7W have been 
doing it in German.  The whole year were given the same fifty words of their respective language, 
and had to spell as many as possible in a minute, with the German or French alphabet, for Round 
One, just before the Christmas holidays, and only two went through from each class. 
 
We were the two from 7W, and Rosie Gipson and Lilah Khan from 7N, and Chimmi Sherpa and 
Alice Tagg from 7E, whilst the winners of the first round of French were: Iris Dyer, Emilia Fletcher, 
Amelia Lewis and Gabrielle Staines.  We then did the second round, where only three people had 
the chance to go through to the regional final.  We were given another 50 words to add to the 
other 50, and did the second round in February.  After waiting over half-term we found out the 
winners: us and Iris Dyer!  In April, we will get the chance to compete in the South West Regional 
finals in Somerset, the winner of that will go to the nationals.  We are feeling excited but very 
nervous, and cannot wait for the next round.  

(Katie Hudson and Saarah Chowdhury - 7W) 
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Design Ventura 
 
In November 2015 a small group of Year 9 students entered a National Design competition run 
by the Design Museum in London in conjunction with Deutsche Bank.  
 
Design Ventura enables pupils to experience the design process in all its complexity, fulfilling a 
óreal worldô brief, problem solving and pitching ideas to a distinguished panel of industry 
experts.  Aside from encouraging entrepreneurial skills and creative thinking amongst young 
people, Design Ventura also develops communication, financial literacy, team work and time 
management skills.  
 
The theme for 2015 was óMoveô - students were asked to design an innovative product to be 
sold in the Design Museum shop that related to the theme in some way.  The product needed 
to meet specific criteria; it must be sustainable, designed for a specific target market, cost no 
more that Ã5 to manufacture and less than Ã10 retail and be produced from a small range of 
materials and processes. 
 
The students developed a product aimed at young children, inspired by the erratic movement 
of bugs and using balloon power as a means of propulsion, óinflata-racersô were born.  The idea 
was simple; attach paper bugs to balloons and let them fly.  The product was professionally 
presented with a strong graphic identity that met the competition criteria.  
 
The project was shortlisted, making the top 10 from 274 school entries and nearly 11,000 
registered pupil entrants.  In December at a pitching event in London, the girls had just three 
minutes to present their product to a panel of industry experts.  The judges complimented the 
outstanding graphics and had great fun playing with the product.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Cont. 
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All shortlisted schools were invited back to the Design Museum in February for a Celebration 
and Awards evening.  We were delighted that the students achieved second place, winning a 
design industry experience day and being in the enviable position of having their work 
exhibited in the prestigious Tank at the Design Museum, a privilege reserved for the emerging 
design elite.  Congratulations to Olivia Francis, Hope Mawdsley, Kirsten Newton, Freya 
Saunby and Helen Zheng on their fantastic achievement. 
 
Design Ventura will run again in September for pupils from Year 9 with an interest in pursuing 
Product Design at GCSE.  

DESIGN TECHNOLOGY 

ART 

Salisbury Schools Art Exhibition 2016 ï ñThe Artistôs Studioò 
 
In Year 9 we have been working on a project called "The Artist's Studio".  This project was the 
theme for an Exhibition at the Young Gallery (above Salisbury Library), in which a number of 
Salisbury Schools took part.  As inspiration for this, we looked at four artists who currently 
exhibit work at the Young Gallery - Fay Godwin, Kenneth Rowntree, John Wonnacott and Ray 
Evans.  We, along with many of our friends, had our work exhibited and it was a great feeling 
seeing our artwork in an exhibition where members of the public, as well as our friends and 
teachers could see our work.  It was also a lovely change to see all the work laid out and set 
as scenes.  Our part of the exhibition had such a range of work; from canvas paintings to 
books, tables, chairs and globes and it was exciting to see the work set out as an installation.  
Even though all the schools had the same subject, each school came out with a huge variety 
of outcomes.  We really enjoyed taking part in the project and then being able to see the final 
outcomes and we hope to be able to take part in something similar again!  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

(Theodora Weston and Robyn Clee 9W) 
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Instrumental Concert ï Review by 
Bethany Penny 13D 
 
On the evening of 15 March 2016, the Main 
Hall was filled to capacity as studentsô family 
and friends waited with anticipation for what 
was to be a spectacular evening - the last 
Instrumental School Concert of 2015-16. 
 
The Senior Orchestra opened the 
programme with a riveting performance of 
Stravinsky's 'Berceuse and Finale' from the 
Firebird Suite, featuring a fantastic horn solo 
from Emily Walker.  This was followed by a 
more light-hearted piece - the big band 
classic 'New York, New York'.  Next there 
was a contrast of atmosphere with two 
brilliant performances by Guitar Group - the 
Stereophonics' 'Dakota' and Christina Perri's 
'Jar of Heartsô.  This featured beautiful vocal 
solos from Thea Ralph and Ella Curry, with 
both songs being well-received by the 
audience.  After that came 'Romance for 
Four óCellos' - a quartet consisting of Isobel 
Parsons, Elizabeth Gande, Ella Reeve and 
Mrs Parsons - all of whom played wonderfully, conveying the mood of the piece effectively.  
 
This was followed by a lively trumpet performance of Hansen's 'Scherzo' by Rachel Armitage, 
who played with great confidence and control.  Next Rebecca Richards played a haunting 
clarinet version of Faure's 'Apr¯s un r°ve', which left the audience feeling moved.  After that we 
had a delightful vocal performance of óPer la Gloriaô by Eleanor Fitzgerald, who sang with 
wonderful charisma despite her duet partner being unable to sing on the day.  Jessica 
Jennings then performed Faure's '£l®gie' on her ócello - a stunning, emotive performance, 
captivating the audience.  We were then treated to a Shostakovich violin duet, flawlessly and 
confidently performed by Sara Ha and Stephanie Brown.  The Training Orchestra sent the first 
half out with a bang, the 'Muppet Show Theme' providing a fun, energetic start, while 'You'll 
Never Walk Alone' was very uplifting.  They finished on another upbeat piece, óUnder the Seaô. 
 
The second half commenced with an enchanting performance of óBacchanaleô by the Senior 
Orchestra.  This was followed by a fun and dramatic rendition of 'The Final Countdown' by the 
String Players of SWGS.  This was remarkable considering it had only been rehearsed once!  
The Chamber Orchestra gave a marvellous, skilful performance of Holst's 'Finale from Saint 
Paul's Suite'.  Then the Junior Choir beautifully sang a Disney medley - óDisney Dazzleô, which 
was charming and animated.  To conclude the evening we were transported to the film sets of 
Jurassic Park and Toy Story 2 by the Wind Band, who played brilliantly.  The latter featured a 
jazz brass technique called a óhorse whinnyô, adding a touch of humour which the audience 
appreciated!  They then finished with 'Swing the Mood', which was a perfect finale to the 
concert.  
 
Of course this wouldnôt have been possible without the dedication of the staff and all those who  
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